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Appeal from a judgment of the Livingston County Court (Kevin Van
Allen, J.), rendered July 19, 2022.  The judgment convicted defendant
upon her plea of guilty of bail jumping in the second degree.  

It is hereby ORDERED that the judgment so appealed from is
unanimously affirmed. 

Memorandum:  On appeal from a judgment convicting her upon a plea
of guilty of bail jumping in the second degree (Penal Law § 215.56),
defendant contends that her plea was involuntarily entered and that
her agreed-upon sentence is unduly harsh and severe.  We affirm.  

Defendant’s challenge to the voluntariness of her plea is based
largely on the alleged absence of certain information in the
transcript of the combined plea and sentencing proceeding regarding
her discussion of the plea offer with defense counsel that, in her
view, gives rise to an inference that she did not understand the terms
and conditions of the plea agreement.  Defendant does not, however,
specify on appeal what she did not understand when she pleaded guilty. 
We note that defendant stated during the plea colloquy that she had
discussed the case with defense counsel and was satisfied with his
representation of her, and that County Court set forth the terms and
conditions of the plea agreement on the record before defendant
entered her plea.  To the extent that defendant’s challenge to the
voluntariness of her plea is based on matters outside the record on
appeal, her contention must be raised by way of a motion to vacate the
judgment pursuant to CPL 440.10 (see People v Smith, 214 AD3d 1339,
1339 [4th Dept 2023], lv denied 39 NY3d 1157 [2023]; People v
Sheppard, 149 AD3d 1569, 1569 [4th Dept 2017], lv denied 29 NY3d 1133
[2017]).  

We reject, however, defendant’s contention that her monosyllabic
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responses to questions posed by the court establish that her plea is
invalid (see People v Brinson, 192 AD3d 1559, 1560 [4th Dept 2021];
People v Bullock, 78 AD3d 1697, 1698 [4th Dept 2010], lv denied 16
NY3d 742 [2011]). 

Finally, we conclude that defendant’s agreed-upon sentence is not
unduly harsh or severe, and we decline defendant’s request to exercise
our power to reduce the sentence as a matter of discretion in the
interest of justice (see CPL 470.15 [6] [b]; People v Fuller, 147 AD3d
1344, 1344 [4th Dept 2017], lv denied 29 NY3d 1031 [2017]).
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